
 

Directors Meeting 

Monday, August 8th, 2022 
 

555 S 10th Street, Luxford Studio 

 
 
 
MINUTES 

  
I. CITY COUNCIL AGENDA & CITY CLERK ADVISORIES 

 
II.  MAYORAL ADVISORIES   

  
III. DIRECTORAL ADVISORIES 

1. There were no admin. approvals from 7/26/22 thru 8/01/22 – Jennifer 
McDonald 
 

IV. BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSION REPORTS 
 

V.  CONSTITUENT CORRESPONDENCE 
1. Yazidi Genocide – Isam Maroo 
2. Lincoln Paddle Company – Kyle Winchell 
3. support for heat pump program – Lorrie Benson 
4. Proposal for a Heat Pump Pilot Project – James Cook 
5. Please make these comments part of the Aug 1 hearing record – 

Marilyn McNabb 
6. Support for funding to educate and incentivize adoption of heat pumps 

– Rebecca Seth 
7. zero fare busing – Robert Way 
8. Heat pump support in the budget – Jon Oberg 
9. Heat Pump Pilot Project – Bethany  
10. Free Bus Fares are Critical – Kelly Seacrest 
11. Bus Fare – Megan Mejstrik 
12. There are too many homeless people outside in this heat who need to 

come in – June Kemper 
13. Oxford House Request for Reasonable Accommodation Opposition 

Letter – Greg Newport 
14. Equitable, Sustainable, and Forward Thinking – Megan Stock 
15. Lincoln City Library Budget – Dan Sloan 
16. City County Meeting of Aug. 15th Oxford House – Jonathan Baker 

 
ADJOURNMENT 

 

 



From: Isam Maroo
To: Council Packet
Subject: Yazidi Genocide
Date: Thursday, July 28, 2022 12:47:46 PM

Hello dear,

Hope you’re doing well.
We as a Yazidi community here in Lincoln will set an event in the memory of the Yazidis Genocide
that happened on August 3rd of 2014 by the Islamic state.

We as a community will go the the cemetery of the Yazidi and remember all those who got killed
and kidnapped on that day. Event will be on August 3rd at 6pm.

So, I was trying to see if you as the Lincoln government/Mayer can attend/help in any possible way. 
Since Lincoln is our home now, and we practice our religion and culture with freedom.
We’ll really appreciate it,  if you guys stand by our side on this dark times, just to show sympathy
and so feel like we are not alone.

I sent this email as an Invitation.

Note- I’m a member of UYCA ( United Yazidi Community of America)

Please see the attached pictures.

Thanks,

mailto:isam.maroo1@icloud.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov


Isam 

Sent from my iPhone



From: Lincoln Paddle Co
To: Council Packet
Subject: Lincoln Paddle Company
Date: Thursday, July 28, 2022 2:10:44 PM
Attachments: LNK Paddle Co Group Experiences (5) (2) (2).pdf

LNK Paddle Co Group Experiences (6) (2) (2).pdf

Hello,
I Hope you are well! My name is Kyle and I own Lincoln Paddle Company. We help groups
enjoy local lake adventures with Kayak and Paddleboard rentals. 

We've had many great group events with local businesses (Including Hudl, Lincoln Children's
Zoo, Company Cam, Arbor Day, UNL and more!). I thought of you and your company! If
you're planning a team, group or corporate event--and looking for something new...check us
out!

I've included a pdf with more info on the lakes, rentals and discount packages
we offer. We're happy to offer the easiest way to get on Lincoln's lakes for a few hours or day
on the water! Hassle-free...we bring everything you need for a great day.

We'd love the opportunity to work with you and your company!

Please feel free to checkout our site, email or call!

Thank you,
Kyle Winchell
Owner, LPC

-- 
Lincoln Paddle Co.
531-229-1040

lincolnpaddlecompany.com
Book today and save 10%, w/Code: 2022SAVE10.
-
⭐⭐⭐⭐⭐ Google reviews: https://g.page/r/CYNfxEXYR_u0EAE

mailto:lincolnpaddleco@gmail.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/Qa-yCo2lvOhXGoJXu1qYEC?domain=streaklinks.com
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/XOVrCpYmRzizLlPzSDgj5o?domain=streaklinks.com
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/5o0nCv2vYjhWgBoWsoEbLy?domain=lincolnpaddlecompany.com
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/O9FjCrkoEYsAjNXAIyP1jZ?domain=g.page
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From: Lorrie Benson
To: Council Packet
Subject: support for heat pump program
Date: Thursday, July 28, 2022 2:23:43 PM

Council Members and Mayor Gaylor Baird,
I support the proposal to include funds in the city budget to incentivize the purchase of heat
pumps for residences.  

Thank you for considering my opinion; please make my comment part of the record on this
matter.

Lorrie Benson
7100 Holmes Park Rd, #103
Lincoln 68506

mailto:lorriebenson2@gmail.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov


From: James Cook
To: Council Packet
Subject: Proposal for a Heat Pump Pilot Project
Date: Friday, July 29, 2022 11:41:24 AM

Council members, my name is Jim Cook and I live at 8020 Upton Grey Ln in Lincoln.  I am writing to
support Council member Bennie Shobe’s proposal to fund a pilot project to increase the number of
Lincoln households that are heated by an air source heat pump.  My wife and I already live in an all
electric house, so that proposal would not benefit us directly, but we support anything that can
benefit others, including our children and grandchildren, by reducing our emission of greenhouse
gases. 
 
You have adopted an excellent climate action plan, one which I testified in favor of, but the emphasis
now needs to shift from “plan” to “action.”  A large proportion of the greenhouse gases emitted in
Lincoln come from residential heating with natural gas.  Replacing gas furnaces with heat pumps will,
over time, have a significant impact on our community’s emissions and will be critical to achieving
the goals in the action plan.  Mr. Shobe’s proposal would not force homeowners to replace their
properly functioning gas furnaces but would instead incentivize switching to heat pumps when a
replacement is necessary.  It would also incentivize the installation of heat pumps in new
construction.
 
Tackling the critical climate crisis will not be easy or cheap, but it is essential to the future of our
globe.  Aggressive action is required.  Please help Lincoln be a leader in investing in the future and
support the funding and creation of the pilot project.   
 
Thank you for this opportunity to comment.
 
Jim Cook
 
Sent from Mail for Windows
 

mailto:outlook_E715443530AF7B78@outlook.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/VRsNCJ6xYPh8znAjiVl5C1?domain=go.microsoft.com


From: Marilyn McNabb
To: Council Packet
Subject: Please make these comments part of the Aug 1 hearing record
Date: Sunday, July 31, 2022 3:35:31 PM

Chair Ward and members of the Lincoln City Council:

I’m Marilyn McNabb, 1701 West Rose St., speaking for myself.

I’m here today to support Councilman Bennie Shobe’s proposal to add $300,000 each fiscal year in
the biennial budget to advance the use of electric-powered heat pumps.  We understand now the
damage methane, that is, natural gas, is doing to our climate, so when replacement decisions are
made about heating and cooling systems, we need to be installing electric heat pumps.  Methane
emissions are more than 80 times as potent as carbon dioxide in warming the atmosphere.   

Reducing greenhouse gas emissions is the first and principal directive in Lincoln’s climate action plan.
Lincoln’s goal is by 2050, to reduce net greenhouse gas emissions 80% from 2011 levels.  In the
“action areas” of the plan, one of the most important is “Engage Residents in Co-creating a Climate
Smart Future.”  A whole range of ways to engage the public are sketched out—social media, town
hall meetings.  For a modest price tag, Councilman Shobe’s proposal offers us one way of doing that.

His proposal moves us toward realizing these two Lincoln goals --reducing greenhouse gas emissions
and increasing community involvement-- just when we will likely see very large new opportunities—
thanks to Senator Joe Manchin.  The newly renamed Inflation Reduction Act offers rebates to
homeowners for installing electric heat pumps and electric water heaters in a 10 year program. 

A Columbia University Center on Global Energy Policy study of heat pump effectiveness—they
studied Atlanta, San Diego and Fargo for different climates and energy costs--found heat pumps to
be competitive with natural gas fired equipment while substantially cutting greenhouse gas
emissions.  It identified a need to provide informational programs to combat business as usual habits
of contractors and homeowners favoring incumbent fossil fuel technologies.  (Scientific American
12/18/19). 

The new federal bill devotes $4.28 billion to the High Efficiency Home Rebate Program which would
provide a rebate of up to $8,000 to install heat pumps to heat and cool homes and rebates for a heat
pump water heater, a heat pump clothes dryer, or an electric stove and related home
improvements.

To qualify, household income cannot exceed 150% of the area median income, which is $91,000 for
Lincoln.  A maximum of $14,000 per homeowner is allowed up to September 30, 2031.  States will
administer the program.

Councilman Shobe’s proposal envisions a community committee that would be an ideal vehicle for
outreach to identify homeowners who qualify for this program and get them prepared with the
needed information to deal with the right state offices.  All levels of government need to do their
part in the enormous challenge climate change presents. 

What if Manchin’s bill doesn’t pass?  That possibility is too scary for me to think about very long.  But
if it doesn’t, then there’s even more reason to start this work locally.  We know where we have to
go.  Let's get started.    

More than a decade ago I put in a heat pump because I learned about it from people I associated
with.  We learn from each other, that’s how we will make the necessary changes.  I want to close
with a short passage from the Climate Plan:   “The lives of Lincoln residents are intertwined with
fossil fuels through the gas in their cars, the way electricity they use is generated, the natural gas
they use to heat their homes.  To make significant progress, . . . the way that everyday life is
powered in Lincoln will need to shift.” (p. 28)

mailto:dropseed3@gmail.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov


From: Rebecca Hruby Seth
To: Council Packet
Subject: Support for funding to educate and incentivize adoption of heat pumps
Date: Sunday, July 31, 2022 4:16:15 PM

Dear City Council Members,

Action on climate change is my top priority among many issues of concern.  I am grateful for
the adoption of the 2021-2027 Climate Action Plan and for your work on this issue.  However,
the plan mainly spells out actions of city government.  While this is extremely important,
citizens need to be educated about actions they can contribute.  Electrification of HVAC,
appliances and cars needs to accompany the decarbonization goal of LES.  The best time to
start this transition is now, whenever these need to be replaced.  This will require education
and enough incentive to make it financially feasible.  While LES, thankfully, has a sustainability
program, partnership with the city would enhance that program.  I support the addition of the
Heat Pump Pilot Project to the city budget.

In addition, as part of a local church that has action on climate change as a priority, we are
seeking ways to support you in this work, and ways to do so are not clear.  I think you could
profitably enlist the cooperation of the faith community on this issue.

Please include this email as part of tomorrow's meeting record.

Thank you, Rebecca Seth, 1971 Sewell Street

mailto:becky_seth@hotmail.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov


From: Robert Way
To: Council Packet
Subject: zero fare busing
Date: Sunday, July 31, 2022 8:08:28 PM

Dear Council Members,

Now that the StarTran Advisory Board has encouraged the Lincoln City Council has
encouraged enact a pilot program for Zero fare busing, I want to write briefly about concerns I
heard expressed about how this will effect the budget. 

The largest concern that was raised by management of StarTran was the increase in cost from
the Paratransit Program due to increase participation. This challenge was addressed in the
recent fare study. The estimates operations cost between $354,000 and $708,000, and possible
increased capital investment needed. Although increased capital investments would be 80%
federally funded. 

This concern made me review the past budgets of the STARTRAN system. I used the
published fact sheet from 2018-2019 as my baseline precovid period, and accepted the cost
estimates and ridership numbers found in fare analysis report recent published by the mayor's
office. 

As I am sure the council members know, the city has been subsiding every ride of
STARTRAN for the past six years. In 2018 the amount of subsidies per trip was $3.61
according to page 2-12 of fare analysis. If you add the both ridership numbers and high end
projected cost to 2018 totals, the projected subsides will only be $3.71 or one dime per ride. I
think this great price for increased benefit to the city. Although in aggregate that will cost the
city, $1.2 million and that is large amount of money to find late in the budget process I hope
the city council will take up the challenge.

Though the cost benefit analysis of the program is difficult to examine as it will effect the city.
The projected 997,400 additional rides will likely generate economic activity in the city either
buying goods or services or earning income as place of employment. I can find no good
numbers on what tax revenue the city can a  bus ride, so will not speculate on that. Though my
research did reveal the second busiest bus line travels through Lincoln zip code 68508 with
highest unemployment rate, and such that line could provide an opportunity to connect
employers that need labor to citizens that need jobs. 

Government programs are always complex and things don't always proceed as projected, but
the city can reinstate fare at anytime with notice. Conversely, the city has not installed fare
boxes on several new boxes, so immediate investment cost of fare boxes is upfront cost will be
required to resume fare collection. At the same time, the current system of fare collection has
been questioned by the STARTRAN TDP in several aspects-

"Cash fares and multi-ride passes are underutilized. Cash fares currently account for 8% of
trips and all 20 Ride, One Ride, and Two Ride passes combined account for less than 1% of
trips."

mailto:robertway11@yahoo.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov


"The pass distribution network is generally strong, but there is an opportunity to standardize
pass availability. While most passes are available at a wide variety of locations, several pass
products are only available at specific locations. Standardizing the distribution network to
make more passes available at more locations would improve access to pass products for
passengers."

"There may be an opportunity for StarTran to upgrade fare media technology to incorporate
more advanced alternatives. Given the low reliance on cash fares and adoption of mobile
ticketing, there may be an opportunity to explore new fare media technology including RFID
Smartcards instead of magnetic swipe cards"

I assert it is better to take the time provided by this pilot program to make sure if fares are
reintroduced than they will best system we can implement, instead of the system we can
implement by mid October when the Mayor's office suggested reintroducing fare originally. 

Lastly, a Zero Fare might not mean the end revenue collected by STARTRAN. Again
according to STARTRAN TDP, 

" The majority of fare revenue is derived from the UNL Student Pass program. While UNL
students account for over 1⁄4 of ridership on the StarTran system, the student pass program
and the associated direct funding to operate UNL routes account for nearly 70% of the
agency’s reported farebox revenue."

UNL is not a citizen of Lincoln, they don't pay taxes, and they have refused to contribute to
public safety programs when approached, and it is possible they would try and stop pay for the
services the city provides. If they take this stance, then the city should take a hard line and say
the increased bus routes will not be provided, and I would even suggest moving the bus stop to
another location. UNL students return to class on August 22. If UNL does not want city bus
services, then they are welcome to buy buses and hire drivers in the next three weeks. I think
UNL will decide that current system is a good value facing that choice. 

Thank you for taking the time to read my thoughts.

Sincerely,
Robert Way



From: Jon Oberg
To: Council Packet
Subject: Heat pump support in the budget
Date: Monday, August 1, 2022 6:54:32 AM

Please count us in support of a budget amendment to help shift more Lincoln residences to
heat pumps as a way to deal with the climate crisis.  Lincoln's broad-based Coalition for
Environmental Improvement has been working on this for several months, with impressive
findings.  Our personal experience with heat pumps is very positive, as part of a conservation-
oriented approach to use the principles of physics to cut down on fossil fuel use.  The word
needs to get out.  We ask that this email be made part of the official record for the public
hearing.  Thank you.  -- Jon Oberg

mailto:jonoberg5840@gmail.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov


From: Bethany
To: Council Packet; Mayor
Subject: Heat Pump Pilot Project
Date: Monday, August 1, 2022 8:00:54 AM

Hello City Council Members and Mayor Gaylor Baird.
Please include this email as part of the official record.

I'm writing to ask for your support for Councilman Bennie Shobe’s Heat Pump Pilot Project.
Incentives for individual homeowners to move away from gas furnaces to heat pumps will
allow them to voluntarily decrease use of natural gas and reduce carbon emissions. This plan
will move Lincoln forward on its Climate Action Plan goals.

Thanks,
Bethany

mailto:bbrunsm@gmail.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov
mailto:mayor@lincoln.ne.gov


From: Kelly Seacrest
To: City Clerk; Council Packet
Subject: Free Bus Fares are Critical
Date: Monday, August 1, 2022 10:48:42 AM

Dear City Council Members, 

I am writing to you to urge you to keep Bus Fares free. There is no reason to start collecting
fares in October, as the Mayor is pushing for recently. Free public transportation supports
essential people in our community. 

I may have my numbers wrong, but the amount that fares bring is not close to the overall
budget. This move will hugely negatively impact people's lives. It will prevent people from
getting to work on time, or at all. It will prevent people from accessing their medical care or
educational needs. All of these have serious ramifications for the city of lincoln. 

We are also still in a pandemic and with inflation, people are needing support. Please don't
take this away.

Please keep bus fares free. 

Thank you,

Kelly 

mailto:k.seacrest@gmail.com
mailto:CityClerk@lincoln.ne.gov
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov


From: Megan Mejstrik
To: Council Packet; Mayor
Subject: Bus Fare
Date: Monday, August 1, 2022 1:08:35 PM

Hello,
I have heard the mayor is considering charging fare for Lincoln buses again. I believe it would be best for our city to
keep this service free. I work downtown and speak often with houseless and low income folks in the area. Their
daily lives have become a little easier because of this service being free. Lack of reliable transportation is one of the
top reasons inhibiting someone from getting and keeping employment. I also know many people who have reduced
using their own cars because the bus is free right now. It’s better for our environment as well as for Lincolnites
struggling financially.
Keeping bus fare free seems like an obvious choice to improve transit access and equity in our city.

Thank you.

Megan Mejstrik
402.615.2429

mailto:meganmejstrik@gmail.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov
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From: June Kemper
To: Council Packet; Mayor
Subject: There are too many homeless people outside in this heat who need to come in
Date: Tuesday, August 2, 2022 8:16:22 AM

Contrary to what people think, homeless people do not want to be homeless nor do they want
to live outside, but people in the community  ignore these people, as though all is well and this
how they want to live but this is incorrect.  They do not.  The homeless are silent and do not
complain because they know no one cares and no one wants to help them.  But these people
are human beings, US citizens, and not animals and society should want them to be housed
and take action to do this.

The People's Mission shelter gets full and stays full and there is no place for many of the
homeless outside to go, and I think the city should come up with an alternate shelter when the
temperature is severe (either very cold or very hot), like in a parks and rec. gymnasium,
allowing these people to sleep on the floor overnight -- so they can sleep.  I'm sure they're
beyond miserable living outside, and if they look bad and have a bad attitude, this is why. 
 You, the reader, wouldn't look good or have a good attitude (or be someone people would be
impressed with) if you had to live outside either.  

People are concerned about abortion and about Urkrainians but no one is concerned about the
poor right in their own neighborhood who can't afford housing and is living outside ongoingly,
and this shouldn't be.  If the shelter in town is full, and it stays so, then I think the city/county
should have an alternate overnight shelter for the homeless, even if it's just a gymnasium floor,
where people can go.  And a gym would be good place for an overnight shelter because people
could shower there.

While Matt Tolbot is available, they're only open limited hours.  On Mondays, Tuesdays,
Wednesdays and Fridays, they're open 8:30 am until 6:30 pm.  On Thursdays, they're only
open 8:30 am to 1 pm and again from 5 to 6:30 pm.  And on Saturday and Sunday, they're
only open long enough to serve lunch and supper (from 11:30-12:30 and then from 5:30-6:30
pm), and people can't stay there all day, as I'm sure they would like to.

While they have showers for "guests", they don't have laundry facilities for them (I don't
think), and it's ridiculous to expect someone to shower and have to put dirty clothes back on. 
And the truth is, in this horribly hot weather, even if someone put clean clothes on and went
outside for a few hours, they would end up smelling and being dirty very quickly.

I think communities should care about these people, who are human beings, who are living
outside and suffering quietly because no one cares and no one wants to help them.  Regarding
people who say "I work!" -- I would say, "You wouldn't work if you have to live outside.  You
just survive and barely do that!"

The city shelter may help many but there are many they don't help there, who need help, and
they should expand and let people in (at least overnight when the temp. is severe, either hot or
cold) or I think the city/county should come up with an alternate plan, a make shift overnight
shelter, even if it's only a gymnasium floor.

I'm sure this could be done if someone cared and wanted to do this.  Someone should care
about these people living outside because I know they don't want to live like this.  I think

mailto:kemperjune16@gmail.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov
mailto:mayor@lincoln.ne.gov


people think they do want to live outside and all is good, but this is incorrect.  All is not good,
and these people don't want to live outside.  

I am aware not only does the city shelter get filled up and stays so, but if someone doesn't
have an ID, they won't be allowed in.  This shouldn't be, and a person's life should take
priority over a rule and whether someone has an ID or not should not affect their ability to get
housed but unfortunately, with the present shelter rule,  it does -- but it should not.  

I've been homeless although I am not.  I know what I am saying first hand.  These homeless
people need help and not just with food.  They need to get inside and live normally, and many
people go crazy (and drink more) having to live outside.  They weren't crazy before they
became homeless but they become crazy as a result of being homeless.  Society doesn't
understand this but having to be dirty and homeless will make a sane person crazy.  

No one deserves to have to live outside and something should be done to house these people
asap.  If the mission doesn't have room, then there should be another overnight shelter
(operating from maybe 6 or 7 pm until 8 am) to house those who are not allowed in the city
shelter.  These people are human beings and they should be treated like this.  They are not
animals.  

Sincerely,
June Kemper



From: Greg Newport
To: Council Packet
Cc: Shelley Stall
Subject: Oxford House Request for Reasonable Accommodation Opposition Letter
Date: Tuesday, August 2, 2022 12:17:25 PM
Attachments: Ltr 080222 Lincoln City Council Re Oxford House Opposition Letter.pdf

Joint Statement re Fair Housing Act 111016.pdf

Please accept this letter of OPPOSITION to the request by Oxford House for zoning change and
reasonable accommodation at 1923 B Street, Lincoln, Nebraska.
 
Also included is a reference document that you may find informative.
 
Thank you,
 
Greg Newport and Shelley Stall
1954 A Street
Lincoln, NE 68502
 

mailto:greg.newport@outlook.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov
mailto:shelley.stall@outlook.com
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Lincoln City Council         August 2, 2022 
555 South 10th 
Lincoln, NE 68508 
 
 
 
Re: Letter in OPPOSITION of granting 1923 B Street request for reasonable accommodation 
 
Dear Council Members, 
 
THE REAL ISSUE IS DENSITY, NOT DISCRIMINATION AGAINST DISABLED PEOPLE  
 
Oxford House operates as a group home of individuals recovering from Substance 
Abuse Disorder 
 
Oxford House, Inc., has asserted that an OH it is not a group home under Lincoln City zoning laws 
because therapy or counseling is not provided on the premises and is not mandatory. But the Lincoln 
ordinance group home definition states only that residents are “receiving counseling or therapy but not 
nursing care”. (See L.M.C.27.02.080G) Most residents of Oxford Houses have recently completed 
inpatient or outpatient substance abuse treatment and are receiving therapy or counseling by attending 
AA or NA or some other form of support in order to maintain their sobriety. This support is not mandatory 
or provided on the premises, but most residents are receiving it. 
 
Oxford asserts that an important element of their treatment model is that they operate as a “family” and 
that they are requesting that they be allowed to exceed the zoning limit of only 3 unrelated persons to a 
household. ADA and FHA do not define “family” in the way Oxford House is asserting.  
 
Although some courts have accepted Oxford’s characterization of itself as a family, the Oxford model of 
operation does not seem typical of what most people think of as the way a family functions. For example, 
the average stay of a resident is 7.1 months in Nebraska and 9.1 months nationally (see 
www.oxfordhouse.org). The owner does not live on the premises.  All residents are adults of one gender. 
All residents must maintain sobriety upon threat of eviction. Decisions are made “democratically” with 
some expenses shared but not food.  
 
All of the features of an Oxford House are more in character of, and operate as, a group home as defined 
by the Lincoln City Ordinance.   
 
Local jurisdictions can impose a spacing requirement on the location of group homes for 
persons with disabilities 
 
The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and the U.S. Department of Justice issued a 
joint statement dated November 10, 2016, entitled, State and Local Land Use Laws and Practices and the 
Application of the Fair Housing Act. (The City Attorney has cited this statement.) Here is an excerpt from 
this paper that addresses the question: Can the State or local government impose spacing restrictions on 
the location of group homes for persons with disabilities? The answer is yes: 
 
“In situations where a group home seeks a reasonable accommodation to exceed the number of 
unrelated persons who are permitted by local ordinance to reside together, the Fair Housing Act does not 
prevent state nor local governments from considering concerns about the over-concentration of group 
homes that are located in close proximity to each other. Sometimes compliance with the integration 
mandate of the ADA and Olmstead requires government agencies responsible for licensing or providing 
housing for persons with disabilities to consider the location of other group homes when determining what 
housing will best meet the needs of the persons being served.” P. 12 of HUD and DOJ joint statement, 
attached. 
 







2 | P a g e  
 


Lincoln group home ordinances limit the number of occupants to 15 and requires that there must be one 
half mile between group homes. (See L.M.C. 27.62.50b2i) If Oxford House applied for group home status, 
it would be possible to house 14 people at 1923 B Street as requested. But because there are 7 Oxford 
Houses currently in the Near South and other types of group homes as well, the spacing of these group 
homes would have to be addressed.  
 
The Near South Neighborhood is unique throughout Lincoln in that it has accommodated 
more Oxford Houses and other group homes than any other R2 neighborhood 
 
Group homes have always been welcomed in the Near South. Our diversity is appreciated by the people 
who live here. There are currently 15 Oxford Houses identified by Oxford House in Lincoln and 7 of those 
are located in the Near South. There are at least 6 other types of group homes in the Near South as well. 
The first attached map shows the location of the Oxford Houses as purple dots and the other group 
homes as red dots. The second map of pink overlapping circles shows the spacing of one-half mile 
between the group homes as required by L.M.C. 27.62.50b.2.i. The third map is taken from the planning 
departments map showing where transitional housing development is allowed. Each housing type 
requires different separation requirements per the zoning code. 
 
The city of Lincoln has the responsibility and the authority to control the population 
density in R2 neighborhoods 
 
Density is a legitimate concern in the Near South. Seven houses with up to 14 adult men in such close 
proximity already contributes to density issues such as parking, traffic noise, and stress on the aging 
infrastructure of one of Lincoln’s oldest neighborhoods.  
 
Oxford House, Inc has been able to circumvent the Lincoln zoning ordinances intended to control density 
in terms of number of occupants as well as spacing between houses. The Oxford House pattern of 
ignoring Lincoln’s zoning ordinances is now well known in the Near South. Private developers purchase a 
home, alter the home to accommodate more renters, then advertise for 14 people with substance abuse 
disorder to move in. When neighbors file complaints, the owner makes application for a reasonable 
accommodation so the Oxford House can continue to function exactly as planned even though they know 
it violates zoning laws.  The application includes a threat by Oxford’s legal counsel that a lawsuit will be 
filed in federal court if the City does not grant the request.  
 
If the City grants the request for reasonable accommodation of the owner of 1923 B Street on behalf of 
potential residents, this will be the signal that there is no limit in any way to the number of Oxford Houses 
in the Near South. This will be a fundamental alteration of the zoning scheme designed for this 
neighborhood.  
 
In Conclusion 
Lincoln cannot abandon its own zoning schemes in the Near South Neighborhood. The City Council must 
find a solution so that the rights of all its citizens are respected, including the disabled, so we can live 
together in our diverse neighborhood with the certainty that zoning laws will be consistently and fairly 
enforced. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 


                                                           
Shelley Stall       Greg Newport 
1954 A Street       1954 A Street 
Lincoln, NE 68502      Lincoln, NE 68502 







Excerpt from Joint Statement of Justice Department and Fair Housing Act
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Lincoln City Council         August 2, 2022 
555 South 10th 
Lincoln, NE 68508 
 
 
 
Re: Letter in OPPOSITION of granting 1923 B Street request for reasonable accommodation 
 
Dear Council Members, 
 
THE REAL ISSUE IS DENSITY, NOT DISCRIMINATION AGAINST DISABLED PEOPLE  
 
Oxford House operates as a group home of individuals recovering from Substance 
Abuse Disorder 
 
Oxford House, Inc., has asserted that an OH it is not a group home under Lincoln City zoning laws 
because therapy or counseling is not provided on the premises and is not mandatory. But the Lincoln 
ordinance group home definition states only that residents are “receiving counseling or therapy but not 
nursing care”. (See L.M.C.27.02.080G) Most residents of Oxford Houses have recently completed 
inpatient or outpatient substance abuse treatment and are receiving therapy or counseling by attending 
AA or NA or some other form of support in order to maintain their sobriety. This support is not mandatory 
or provided on the premises, but most residents are receiving it. 
 
Oxford asserts that an important element of their treatment model is that they operate as a “family” and 
that they are requesting that they be allowed to exceed the zoning limit of only 3 unrelated persons to a 
household. ADA and FHA do not define “family” in the way Oxford House is asserting.  
 
Although some courts have accepted Oxford’s characterization of itself as a family, the Oxford model of 
operation does not seem typical of what most people think of as the way a family functions. For example, 
the average stay of a resident is 7.1 months in Nebraska and 9.1 months nationally (see 
www.oxfordhouse.org). The owner does not live on the premises.  All residents are adults of one gender. 
All residents must maintain sobriety upon threat of eviction. Decisions are made “democratically” with 
some expenses shared but not food.  
 
All of the features of an Oxford House are more in character of, and operate as, a group home as defined 
by the Lincoln City Ordinance.   
 
Local jurisdictions can impose a spacing requirement on the location of group homes for 
persons with disabilities 
 
The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and the U.S. Department of Justice issued a 
joint statement dated November 10, 2016, entitled, State and Local Land Use Laws and Practices and the 
Application of the Fair Housing Act. (The City Attorney has cited this statement.) Here is an excerpt from 
this paper that addresses the question: Can the State or local government impose spacing restrictions on 
the location of group homes for persons with disabilities? The answer is yes: 
 
“In situations where a group home seeks a reasonable accommodation to exceed the number of 
unrelated persons who are permitted by local ordinance to reside together, the Fair Housing Act does not 
prevent state nor local governments from considering concerns about the over-concentration of group 
homes that are located in close proximity to each other. Sometimes compliance with the integration 
mandate of the ADA and Olmstead requires government agencies responsible for licensing or providing 
housing for persons with disabilities to consider the location of other group homes when determining what 
housing will best meet the needs of the persons being served.” P. 12 of HUD and DOJ joint statement, 
attached. 
 



2 | P a g e  
 

Lincoln group home ordinances limit the number of occupants to 15 and requires that there must be one 
half mile between group homes. (See L.M.C. 27.62.50b2i) If Oxford House applied for group home status, 
it would be possible to house 14 people at 1923 B Street as requested. But because there are 7 Oxford 
Houses currently in the Near South and other types of group homes as well, the spacing of these group 
homes would have to be addressed.  
 
The Near South Neighborhood is unique throughout Lincoln in that it has accommodated 
more Oxford Houses and other group homes than any other R2 neighborhood 
 
Group homes have always been welcomed in the Near South. Our diversity is appreciated by the people 
who live here. There are currently 15 Oxford Houses identified by Oxford House in Lincoln and 7 of those 
are located in the Near South. There are at least 6 other types of group homes in the Near South as well. 
The first attached map shows the location of the Oxford Houses as purple dots and the other group 
homes as red dots. The second map of pink overlapping circles shows the spacing of one-half mile 
between the group homes as required by L.M.C. 27.62.50b.2.i. The third map is taken from the planning 
departments map showing where transitional housing development is allowed. Each housing type 
requires different separation requirements per the zoning code. 
 
The city of Lincoln has the responsibility and the authority to control the population 
density in R2 neighborhoods 
 
Density is a legitimate concern in the Near South. Seven houses with up to 14 adult men in such close 
proximity already contributes to density issues such as parking, traffic noise, and stress on the aging 
infrastructure of one of Lincoln’s oldest neighborhoods.  
 
Oxford House, Inc has been able to circumvent the Lincoln zoning ordinances intended to control density 
in terms of number of occupants as well as spacing between houses. The Oxford House pattern of 
ignoring Lincoln’s zoning ordinances is now well known in the Near South. Private developers purchase a 
home, alter the home to accommodate more renters, then advertise for 14 people with substance abuse 
disorder to move in. When neighbors file complaints, the owner makes application for a reasonable 
accommodation so the Oxford House can continue to function exactly as planned even though they know 
it violates zoning laws.  The application includes a threat by Oxford’s legal counsel that a lawsuit will be 
filed in federal court if the City does not grant the request.  
 
If the City grants the request for reasonable accommodation of the owner of 1923 B Street on behalf of 
potential residents, this will be the signal that there is no limit in any way to the number of Oxford Houses 
in the Near South. This will be a fundamental alteration of the zoning scheme designed for this 
neighborhood.  
 
In Conclusion 
Lincoln cannot abandon its own zoning schemes in the Near South Neighborhood. The City Council must 
find a solution so that the rights of all its citizens are respected, including the disabled, so we can live 
together in our diverse neighborhood with the certainty that zoning laws will be consistently and fairly 
enforced. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 

                                                           
Shelley Stall       Greg Newport 
1954 A Street       1954 A Street 
Lincoln, NE 68502      Lincoln, NE 68502 



Excerpt from Joint Statement of Justice Department and Fair Housing Act







S
outh S

alt C
reek

S
outh S

alt C
reek

S
outh S

alt
C

reek

Everett
N

ear S
outh

Irvingdale
C

ountry C
lub

W
oods P

ark4
0

th &
 A

W
itherby

C
apitol View

Transitional Living M
ap











































From: Megan Stock
To: Council Packet
Subject: Equitable, Sustainable, and Forward Thinking
Date: Tuesday, August 2, 2022 12:38:26 PM

Dear Council Members, 

Thank You for taking the time to read this. I apologize I couldn’t go in person last night. My 
eight year old has a high tolerance for city government but I could not in good conscience 
ask her to sit through a budget meeting. :) 

Zero fare bussing is really incredible for the users of Lincoln.  I interviewed bus 
riders this summer. Some of the quotes I heard from them:

 “free fare has been a lifesaver for me” 

”Without free bussing I wouldn’t be on my way to this job right now” 

”It saves me so much time, I used to have to beg a ride from this guy that doesn’t 
even like me every, single month so I could get the store to get my low income bus 
pass” 

”The free bussing is great, it helps get my kid to school. Sometimes he calls me at 
work to tell me the neighbor left without picking him up for school, and I tell him ‘just 
take the bus!’, and this wasn’t an option before because we didn’t have the passes on 
hand” 

 “A buck fifty might not seem like much, but round trip- that’s a gallon of milk for my 
family”

”Honey, I think it’s great you’re trying to keep this free, but it ain't gonna happen. 
They don’t care about us.”  

I truly encourage you to take a ride across town before you make a decision on this 
and talk to the clients of StarTran. 

We have an environmental sustainability plan in this city. More bus riders=less cars, 
900,000 fewer car trips is more environmentally friendly.

The Lincoln Forward economic recovery plan cites Workforce Development and 
Buying Locally. Mobility for our citizens through StarTran helps with both of these. 900,000 

mailto:meganstock06@gmail.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov


additional trips will likely be going to work or going to buy something locally.  

Not a bus rider? This still helps you! 900,000 more trips on StarTran means less traffic for
those that are choosing to drive. Fewer cars idling at a stoplight. And an increased chance your
favorite lunch spot will be fully staffed. 

We subsidize ALL downtown parking not only when we build garages but for all 
people that want to park “the first hour is free” this is equivalent to a free bus ride. If we as a 
community make the decision to implement fares again we are saying to the citizens in this 
budget that we believe those able to go get beers in the haymarket deserve the 
transportation subsidy, but the mom just trying to get to her shift at Burger King doesn’t. 
That’s wrong and it’s inequitable. 

A budget is a moral document, and I understand that the money needs to be found 
somewhere, but I don’t believe that as a community  our values suggest that we should find 
it from the pockets of some of our most disenfranchised citizens and nonprofits that help 
them. Because it’s not only about the lost gallon of milk for their family it’s also about the 
time it takes to drag everybody around to get the low-income bus passes each month. Time 
is a commodity and this is a gift that we can give to people who are often working multiple 
jobs or have experienced a transportation crisis and every penny and minute counts. 

Thank you for your time!  Please do not hesitate to reach out if you have questions or 
issues to talk through. 

Megan Stock
1000 Twin Ridge Rd
Lincoln, NE 68510
402-380-0740 

Post Script: After watching the meeting I’d like to address a few questions and issues 
raised. 

Liz Elliot cited a graph that 55% of riders wanted zero fare, and 45% wanted increased 
services. Please keep in mind that yes riders may be willing to pay for increased frequency 
and routes, but we aren’t offering that (the city literally just CUT more frequency).

Sandra Washington asked about demographics of ridership. This is addressed in the TDP. 
In short only 17.8% of riders have a household income over $43,000, (it does not specify 
how many people contribute to the household). The other 82.2% live below the $43,000 
income threshold. More specifically 30% (the number Emily cited) was the number of 
survey respondents that lived in a household that made LESS than $21,000 per year. 
Excluding UNL students, a vast majority of the riders live below the poverty line and if we 



account for the number of people supported in each home I imagine it’s closer to nearly all 
of the riders. 

Furthermore, to answer the question “What Metrics” will be used in a pilot program. 
Increased ridership is the biggest metric. When more people ride for a few years 
(specifically CHOICE riders) we change habits and increase the likelihood they will stay if 
fares are reinstated and that’s good for the long-term benefits of our city and the system. 
On-time performance of buses, school attendance data at LPS, workplace absenteeism 
throughout the city,  and local unemployment rates to name a few. A survey of riders in KC 
was recently done and here is a sample of data that was gleaned. 
“Almost 90% of the riders surveyed said they rode the buses more as a result of Zero Fare. 
About 92% said it allowed them to shop for food more often; 88% said they could see their 
healthcare providers more easily or more often; 82% said it allowed them to get or keep a job; 
and 86% said it made them feel like city leadership is concerned about their needs — a sore 
subject for mostly-Black East Side residents, who often complain that the city pays more 
attention to its whiter and more affluent west side.”

Additional Resources:

List of some of the cities continuing zero-fare: https://moneywise.com/managing-
money/free-transit

Recent article from KC about ridership and next steps:
https://nextcity.org/urbanist-news/kansas-city-zero-fare-free-transit-program-shows-major-
success

Lincoln Transit Development Plan where the figures and information cited in testimony is 
found:
https://www.lincoln.ne.gov/City/Departments/LTU/StarTran/Plans/TDP/Draft-Final-Report

https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/BxfuCERpZPFWznp7FNvC54?domain=moneywise.com
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/BxfuCERpZPFWznp7FNvC54?domain=moneywise.com
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/jH7vCG6rY9hJPqA7F7NeJa?domain=nextcity.org
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/jH7vCG6rY9hJPqA7F7NeJa?domain=nextcity.org
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/WGUvCJ6xYPh82yKJuzX0r1?domain=lincoln.ne.gov


From: Dan Sloan
To: Council Packet
Cc: Pat Leach
Subject: Lincoln City Library Budget
Date: Wednesday, August 3, 2022 11:08:01 AM
Attachments: Outlook-iug3f4ha.png

Dear City Council Members:

I am writing in support of the proposed budget for Lincoln City Libraries.  As Library Board of
Trustees President, I am very aware of the vital importance of our libraries in building and
supporting our community.  COVID 19 made the importance of libraries even more evident. 
Director Leach and her amazing staff kept the libraries in Lincoln accessible and vibrant during
very trying times.  They were creative and dedicated in accomplishing our mission.

The proposed buget is by and large a same level of service budget, with three modifications. 
We are grateful that we are now able to have stable funding, with no current need to cut the
budget.

The first modification to the budget is to eliminate fines on adult materials.  This follows a
national trend, backed by research, to remove these fines.  It should be noted that fines on
youth materials have previously been eliminated.  Fines are to encourage the timely return of
materials.  For those who can afford the fine it is nothing more than a nuisance.  However, for
many the fines create a barrier to using the library.  Removing barriers to using the library
services and improving literacy is important for our community.  Replacing lost materials will
still result in a  charge to the customer.

The other two budget modifications are the addition of two part-time positions.  These
positions, one at Eisley / Williams branches and the other for the Bookmobile will be
dedicated to client outreach and programing.  This will create more meaningful programs at
these branches and facilitate greater use of the library by patorns.  With COVID 19
restrictions abating we see an increased need for outreach and probraming.

Looking forward I would note that there are growing needs for two new branches to serve
the Lincoln's growth to the east, both north and south.  These needs will likely reqire even
more resources at some point in the future to insure our library system keeps pace with the
growth of Lincoln.  I see this as a great problem to have.  We have a vibrant, growing city
which we all should be proud of.

I appreciate  your support for Lincoln City Libraries, in addition to all the other work you do
on behalf of the citizens of Lincoln.  Having good access to elected officials is critical to a
well run city.  I ask you to support the library budget as proposed.

mailto:dan@millcoffee.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov
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Sincerely,
Daniel Sloan

  

 
Dan Sloan
Philosopher in Chief, The Mill Coffee & Tea 
402.730.5274 | MillCoffee.com
Facebook | Twitter | Instagram
  
Have you really tasted your coffee? Learn more here. 
 

https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/JSJoCzpzBncRyLo9iXPJhu?domain=millcoffee.com/
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/tTIfCADlQms9PYA2H9Dl3x?domain=facebook.com
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/FcRHCBBm8nhVko5BHjDQVg?domain=twitter.com
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/K2Z7CDkoY0sBWPl0SlJLpU?domain=instagram.com
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/LQCzCERpZPFWzP5MtQ1vpA?domain=millcoffee.com


From: Jonathan Baker
To: Council Packet
Subject: City County Meeting of Aug. 15th Oxford House
Date: Wednesday, August 3, 2022 9:00:56 PM
Attachments: City Council testimony OXFH_Aug 2022.docx

Please consider our opinions on this important subject.  We can’t be there in person but want to
show our solidarity against this.
 
Sent from Mail for Windows
 

mailto:BakerFamilySix@hotmail.com
mailto:CouncilPacket@Lincoln.ne.gov
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/N-osCPNEMYT428EPszu4-1?domain=go.microsoft.com

August 3, 2022

TO: Lincoln City Council Members

FROM: Jonathan and Ann Baker / 1954 B Street, Lincoln, NE 68502



Dear Lincoln City Council Members:

We are writing regarding the application of Oxford House Lyoncrest to obtain a Reasonable Accommodation, under Chapter 1.28 of the Lincoln Municipal Code, to allow fourteen unrelated disabled persons to reside together as a “family” as that term is defined by the Lincoln Zoning Ordinance, on property generally located at 1923 B Street. 

Please consider your actions about this matter thoughtfully; your decision on this specific application for accommodation at 1923 B Street to house fourteen unrelated adult males will have long-term and predictable consequences for our neighborhood and other neighborhoods throughout the city. What are these predictable consequences? Infrastructure pushed beyond its capacity, more parking hazards and traffic accidents, more police calls, emptying schools for lack of children, and a reduced property tax base, because parents will decide that the revolving door of unfamiliar faces in unmonitored Oxford Houses are unsafe for them and their children.

Consider some possible unintended consequences as well. We have lived in this neighborhood, in the same house, since April 1960. We've seen many changes over the years. In the 1970s, in the interest of increasing density for student housing and increased tax rolls, countless grand old homes were allowed to be divided into multiple units or were razed and replaced with slip-in apartment houses of six to eighteen units. No one but the neighborhood residents acknowledged what this change in ordinances would mean: absentee landlords, rundown homes, and a constantly changing group of residents. The only winners were the builders and the landlords. Parking issues were out of control, physical and sexual assaults were a regular occurrence, and the need for constant police presence was a given fact of daily life. Our neighborhood took steps to preserve the historic integrity of our neighborhood and since then it has experienced a renaissance conversion to primarily single-family dwellings. Still, many of those same slip-ins continue to exist, the shabby evidence of short-term thinking and density out of control. Please consider the long-term negative consequences if you allow the requested accommodation, which will surely lead to having too many people living in homes they don't own and don't care about. 

The Americans with Disabilities Act, which provides a foundational principle for the Fair Housing Act's Orwellian definition of "family," requires reasonable accommodation to persons with disabilities. The law does not require all accommodation; only reasonable accommodation. The City Council must take a stand and place a reasonable limit on the number of people allowed in one Oxford House and the number of Oxford House–style homes allowed in one small geographic area. No neighborhood should be placed at the mercy of the loophole that the national Oxford House organization has found by attempting to change the definition of family through legalistic fiat. The reality that has resulted is having too many people crammed into one home simply so an absentee landlord can turn a home into a money-making venture.

Already six Oxford Houses exist within eight blocks of our home: 1035 So. 12 Street, 1900 A Street, 1923 B Street, 2223 B Street, 2444 B Street, and 2328 Garfield Street. This is too many and clearly contradicts the spirit of the ordinances that govern similar group homes and other multi-family dwellings in Lincoln. The number of individuals that are allowed to reside in one home, and the number of these unmonitored homes allowed within one small geographic area, must be accommodated but within reason. You have the ability to limit the financial incentive for absentee landlords to convert a Near South home into another Oxford House. Please do it.



August 3, 2022 

TO: Lincoln City Council Members 

FROM: Jonathan and Ann Baker / 1954 B Street, Lincoln, NE 68502 

 

Dear Lincoln City Council Members: 

We are writing regarding the application of Oxford House Lyoncrest to obtain a Reasonable 
Accommodation, under Chapter 1.28 of the Lincoln Municipal Code, to allow fourteen unrelated 
disabled persons to reside together as a “family” as that term is defined by the Lincoln Zoning 
Ordinance, on property generally located at 1923 B Street.  

Please consider your actions about this matter thoughtfully; your decision on this specific application for 
accommodation at 1923 B Street to house fourteen unrelated adult males will have long-term and 
predictable consequences for our neighborhood and other neighborhoods throughout the city. What 
are these predictable consequences? Infrastructure pushed beyond its capacity, more parking hazards 
and traffic accidents, more police calls, emptying schools for lack of children, and a reduced property tax 
base, because parents will decide that the revolving door of unfamiliar faces in unmonitored Oxford 
Houses are unsafe for them and their children. 

Consider some possible unintended consequences as well. We have lived in this neighborhood, in the 
same house, since April 1960. We've seen many changes over the years. In the 1970s, in the interest of 
increasing density for student housing and increased tax rolls, countless grand old homes were allowed 
to be divided into multiple units or were razed and replaced with slip-in apartment houses of six to 
eighteen units. No one but the neighborhood residents acknowledged what this change in ordinances 
would mean: absentee landlords, rundown homes, and a constantly changing group of residents. The 
only winners were the builders and the landlords. Parking issues were out of control, physical and sexual 
assaults were a regular occurrence, and the need for constant police presence was a given fact of daily 
life. Our neighborhood took steps to preserve the historic integrity of our neighborhood and since then 
it has experienced a renaissance conversion to primarily single-family dwellings. Still, many of those 
same slip-ins continue to exist, the shabby evidence of short-term thinking and density out of control. 
Please consider the long-term negative consequences if you allow the requested accommodation, which 
will surely lead to having too many people living in homes they don't own and don't care about.  

The Americans with Disabilities Act, which provides a foundational principle for the Fair Housing Act's 
Orwellian definition of "family," requires reasonable accommodation to persons with disabilities. The 
law does not require all accommodation; only reasonable accommodation. The City Council must take a 
stand and place a reasonable limit on the number of people allowed in one Oxford House and the 
number of Oxford House–style homes allowed in one small geographic area. No neighborhood should 
be placed at the mercy of the loophole that the national Oxford House organization has found by 
attempting to change the definition of family through legalistic fiat. The reality that has resulted is 
having too many people crammed into one home simply so an absentee landlord can turn a home into a 
money-making venture. 



Already six Oxford Houses exist within eight blocks of our home: 1035 So. 12 Street, 1900 A Street, 1923 
B Street, 2223 B Street, 2444 B Street, and 2328 Garfield Street. This is too many and clearly contradicts 
the spirit of the ordinances that govern similar group homes and other multi-family dwellings in Lincoln. 
The number of individuals that are allowed to reside in one home, and the number of these 
unmonitored homes allowed within one small geographic area, must be accommodated but within 
reason. You have the ability to limit the financial incentive for absentee landlords to convert a Near 
South home into another Oxford House. Please do it. 
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